MIDDLETON STONEY PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON MONDAY 6 JULY 2015 AT 7.00pm 
Present:

Mr A J Fulljames






Chairman

Mrs D Pay
Mr P Maggs

Mr W Champion

Councillor Mrs Fulljames





OCC

Councillor Lynn Pratt






CDC

Mr A F Hickman






Clerk

1. APOLOGIES

Mr P Brown
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

None.

3. MINUTES
Minutes of meeting of 18 May 2015 were approved. 

4. MATTERS ARISING

Aircraft Noise
· Further letter from Air Commodore DJF Lee states that unless weather conditions seriously intervene then aircraft will take off towards M40 and approach for landing via M40 rather than overflying Middleton Stoney or Weston-on-the-Green.

Grass Cutting
· Some cutting has taken place but not entirely in accordance with the maps we have. The Chairman will take this up with OCC.
· Councillor Mrs Fulljames will also approach OCC Highways to cut a section of grass on a bend approaching MS on the Oxford Road. 
5. FINANCE
Since the last meeting receipts and payments were: 
General Fund

	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	Precept 1st Instalment

CDC Grant re CTRS

Bank Interest
PO Rent 1st Quarter 
Tfr from Playground re Insurance
CDC re Hall Hire – Election
	£1300.00

£    91.09

£      1.89
£      3.00
£  139.24
£    80.00
	Broker Network (Insurance)

A F Hickman (re Speed Camera signs)

Safe Custody Fee
VHMC re Hall Hire- Election 

	£696.20
£243.78
£    1.00
£  80.00



Village Hall

	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	PO Rent 1st Quarter 
	£    75.00

	VHMC (re Donation from Big Society Fund 2013)
	£350.00


Playground

	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	
	
	Transfer to Gen Fund re Insurance 

G O’Dwyer re maintenance materials
	£139.24

£221.75


Playground – Treasury Stock Accrued Interest 

	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	Interest 8% Tsy Stock 2021
	£  113.80
	
	


Sub Station Lease 

· Still awaiting engrossments for signature. 
6. PLAYGROUND
· Report from a parishioner of apparent vandalism causing damage to a picnic table and it is now beyond repair. The incident has been reported to TVP. Council members deplored this act and the Chairman will speak to the organiser of the School Lane Neighbourhood Watch team to escalate to ensure that such activity is prevented in future. PC members have agreed that the table should be removed from the playground and not replaced. Mrs O’Dwyer will do this. 
· The same parishioner reported some damage to the fence between the playground and Foot Lodge, again apparent vandalism. 

· The area of the footpath from the playground to Bullmarsh nearest to Foot Lodge is overgrown with grass and nettles. Mrs Pay will arrange for Desmond Bishop to strim it.    
7.VILLAGE HALL

· Roof/damp issues – second quote awaited.
· Non-slip flooring for kitchen being explored. 

· Kitchen Fire Door not always closing properly and some cracks appearing in surround. Mrs Pay is dealing.  

· Curtains have been replaced. 
· New sign in place. £350 (Big Society Fund in 2013) has been passed to VHMC.  

· Roof area to be cleaned (Gary Pettit) 

· BBQ at MSCC was well attended and made circa £300.00 
· Christmas Bazaar will be held in December. Other events may take place in Autumn.
· Members noted the VHMC accounts for the year ended 31 March 2015 
8. CORRESPONDENCE
· Parish Liaison Meeting took place on 10 June. Members noted a report from Mr Champion who attended and CDC Minutes have been circulated. Next meeting 11 November. 
Bicester Garden Town (BGT)
· We have been approached by Julian Cordy, Chairman of Wendlebury PC to join an existing group of PCs which has the aim of ensuring that the needs and concerns of surrounding villages are heard in the ongoing development of BGT. An initial ‘workshop’ was held on 30 June at which Councillor Barry Wood and Maria Curran (Garden Town Delivery Manager) were present. The notes of this meeting will be circulated to our members but the PC agreed that we do wish to be involved with this group in future and the Clerk will write to Mr Cordy. 
· Councillor Mrs Fulljames reports that she and the Bicester OCC members continue to lobby OCC re the lack of ‘joined-up’ thinking re Bicester  developments (including now Bicester Garden Town) particularly regarding traffic and transport. 
9. PLANNING MATTERS 

· 15/00205/F and 15/00206/LB – The Cottage, Ardley Road. Members noted approval and conditions.
· 15/00372/F – New dwelling, land off Rectory Court. Members noted the refusal of this Application.  
Cherwell District Council – Local Plan. 

· The submitted modified Local Plan has now been determined by the Planning Inspector and his report and proposed modifications will be discussed by CDC at full Council Meeting on 20 July. Part of the report has been circulated to members. Of most significance to us is that the additional development of 1600 houses at Heyford Park has been found to be sustainable although subject to mitigation measures for traffic impact especially for our village. We will continue to seek solutions to traffic/transport issues as mentioned elsewhere in these minutes.     
Cherwell Local Plan Part 2 

· CDC has circulated a list of topics for inclusion in Part 2 of the proposed Local Plan for comment. We have responded by stating:

· there should be much stronger strategic determination to improve transport infrastructure

· the proposal to release land at motorway junctions for large scale logistics use should be removed. (Councillor Mrs Fulljames reported that this topic has in fact been withdrawn).  
Proposed Neighbourhood Plan – now known as Mid Cherwell Neighbourhood Plan  (NP)

· A number of working groups have met and notes of the Transport working group (MS is a member) have now been received and will be circulated to members. 

· A first draft plan to be produced by Pegasus is also awaited. 

· Kirtlington PC arranged a meeting with John Howell MP (JH) (an expert in NP procedures and concepts) and this took place on 3rd July. Mr Maggs attended on behalf of MSPC and reported:

· The Cherwell Local Plan has now clarified the housing numbers. There are issues for Category A & B villages as to the allocation and exact location of extra housing in these locations. (NB. MS is a Category C Village and will be impacted only by ‘infill and conversions’). 

· JH said that NPs can influence and control what housing development can take place and where it can be located.  
· Many mixed messages as to transport and traffic issues. JH suggested that the Lead Parish/Co-ordinator of the NP (AwF PC) writes to Victoria Prentis MP to arrange a meeting of all interested parties – CDC/OCC/TVP etc. to discuss the issues using the Atkins Model with discussion also to include all of the proposed and ongoing Bicester developments. It was reported that it is now unclear as to who is co-ordinating from Awf PC. 

· Councillor Mrs Fulljames is to attend the next AwF PC meeting and she will raise this issue with a view to taking the suggestion forward.    

EP Barrus Ltd  - 14/02025/HYBRID
· This application remains to be determined by CDC Planning Committee in due course and it is proposed that our objections will be circulated to members of the Planning Committee immediately prior to the meeting. 
· Mr Maggs reported that Paul Silver (MD of Dorchester Group) had spoken to the  Kirtlington meeting mentioned above and had indicated that it will be submitting a proposal to CDC which will seek to develop a dedicated industrial/high- tec complex on an area of Heyford Park (approximately to the North of the Southern Bomb Store) hitherto designated as a heritage area. English Heritage has apparently agreed that the area is of low heritage interest and would probably raise no objection. Such a complex would include sufficient space to include the Barrus requirements thus obviating the need to use greenfield land outside of the current designated planning boundary. The DG proposal would also include provision of an HGV route from the site to connect with B430 and thence to J10 of M40.
· With regard to the extra housing as outlined in the CDC Local Plan, DG will propose that this also be contained within the current planning boundary which again obviates the need to use further greenfield land to the south of the airfield. 
10. OXON CC
In addition to comments mentioned elsewhere Councillor Mrs Fulljames reported: 

Agrivert
· The June liaison meeting (notes seen) is to be the last since there are no issues now but the group will reconvene if necessary if problems arise in future. 
· Thanks are recorded to Catherine Allmond (former MS PC member) for her work on the Liaison Group. 

Viridor
· Thanks are recorded to Catherine Allmond (former MS PC member) for her work on the Ardley Landfill & ERF Liaison Committee. A replacement will now be needed for her. Mr Maggs has agreed to attend the next meeting on 8/7. Members would prefer a more flexible arrangement as to attendance at the LG and the Chairman will raise the issue on 8/7. 
· Landfill site is now closed and the restoration process is starting.
· The HWRC is still open but for how much longer is uncertain. A designated site for the expanded Bicester is urgently needed.  
· Councillor Mrs Fulljames and the Chairman attended the official opening of the Incinerator. Viridor has offered the opportunity to conduct tours of the site and Councillor Mrs Fulljames will provide a date (September possibly) and liaise with the Clerk for publication in the ABC. 
· OCC is still concerned over the extent of the lighting at the site and also the intrusive coloration of the infrastructure. Negotiations continue. 
Heyford Park Free School 
· The former Officers Mess has now been fully converted and is in use.

· School caters for 4-19 year olds and will contain circa 900 pupils eventually but is only approximately half full at present.  

· MS is in the catchment area of the Free School 

HS2
· It is certain that when construction commences there will be major impacts at both J10 and J9 of M40.
Subsidised Bus Services and Dial a Ride. 
· As part of budget cutting processes OCC is proposing changes to the above services and has listed a number of proposed modifications and changed priorities. A public consultation (we have been invited to take part) is taking place. Some documents have been circulated to members and Mr Maggs also attended a meeting at Banbury Town Hall on 6 July and explained to members the OCC rationale which involved 3 options:

· withdrawing bus subsidies altogether

· reducing funding to subsidised bus services but prioritising, where possible, services most likely to be used by elderly and disabled

· ending direct funding for Dial-a-Ride but encouraging community transport groups to deliver a replacement service. Councillor Pratt noted that only 73 passengers used D-a-R in Cherwell District. 

· There are a number of unanswered questions surrounding this issue, e.g. OCC methodology takes no account of route patronage numbers, which Mr Maggs will take up in writing with Councillor Nimmo Smith and he will copy Councillor Mrs Fulljames. Mr Maggs will continue to liaise with Councillor Mrs Fulljames. 
· There appears to be a disconnect in thinking on bus services. On one hand, budget cuts dictate a reduction in services. On the other, particularly in Bicester, the principle mitigation option is provision of regular bus services.  

· It was noted that Service 25A, which is of direct to interest to MS, appears to receive no S106/CIL funding so even though it is not mentioned specifically for analysis, there can be no absolute guarantee that it will be retained and so we should press OCC to allocate S106/CIL funding to route 25A. 
· Closing date for response to the consultation is 14 September and Mr Maggs will formulate a suitable response for agreement by members. 
11. CHERWELL DC
The Chairman welcomed Councillor Lynn Pratt to her first meeting of MSPC and she reported:

· Chairman of the Personnel Committee, Vice Chairman of Overview and Scrutiny Committee and a member of the Planning Committee. 

· Graven Hill Self-Build is progressing and the 2 workshops have been very well attended. 

· Eco-Town sales office is now open. 15 expressions of interest in the first 10 days. 
· Joint working with South Northants is going well but the arrangements with Stratford-upon-Avon are not progressing. 

· CDC is wishing to extend the use of email to circulate Planning Applications to be then viewed via the website. Members are not keen on this or indeed the CDs currently in use and would much prefer a return to paper circulation. Councillor Pratt will convey our views.  

Electoral review of Cherwell
· Members noted the final report from LGBC together with maps of the new Wards. A draft Order will be laid in Parliament and CDC will implement the changes in elections in 2016. MS will be included in a new 3 member Ward known as Fringford & Heyfords. 
12. TRAFFIC
Weight limit on B430. 
· Formal request to Ardley with Fewcott and Weston-on-the-Green Parish Councils was sent in an attempt to arrange a meeting to progress lobbying OCC for such a limit to deter through traffic from using the B430 as a shortcut to J10 of M40 or A43 and south to the A34. WotG have responded to say they would be interested. Still no response from AwF but Councillor Mrs Fulljames will take this up when she visits AwF PC and our letter has been copied to her.      
Community Speedwatch
· Simon Pettit now has dates from PC Chris Kidd and is liaising with volunteers. Expects to start mid July. He will continue to liaise with the Clerk   
Speed Camera Signs
· New signs have been purchased as agreed and installed on the speed limit posts at the village entrances on B4030.   
13. PARISHIONERS’ COMMENTS
Village Web-site
· Kath Moss continues to liaise with the Clerk. 
Footpath – School Lane to Church
· The path is clear but concern has been expressed re the height of the trees adjacent to the path which makes it dark and somewhat intimidating. The Clerk will write to James Watkins to ask for his assistance in alleviating this problem. 
14. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

None
15. NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be held on Wednesday September 9th at 7.00pm in the Village Hall. 

Meeting closed at 8.35pm         
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